STELES AND STATUS: EVIDENCE FOR THE EMERGENCE OF A NEW ELITE IN YUAN NORTH CHINA*

Abstract

Drawing on stele inscriptions in a Yuan-period ancestral graveyard, this article aims to shed light on the emergence and evolution of a Chinese office-holding family in North China under Mongol rule (thirteenth- to fourteenth century). Tracing the family's connections with Mongols, it argues that adaptation to the Mongolian patronage system was essential to obtaining and maintaining political status during the Yuan, and that the kin group was stratified with the patronized descent line monopolizing political privilege. In doing so, the article highlights the value of stone inscriptions in clarifying official status, patronage, and inheritance rights in North China during the Yuan period.

Keywords

Yuan, Mongol rule, North China, Genjiao, Genealogical stele

In 1299, Sun Gongliang 孫公亮 (1221–1300), who had once served the Mongols (who ruled in China from 1234 to 1368) as a Pacification Commissioner, installed a two-and-a-half-meter-tall massive granite stele at the center of the ancestral graveyard of his family in Hunyuan 渾源 county, northern Shanxi. Over the course of the next three decades, his descendants erected at least twelve more steles in the graveyard, most of which still exist in good shape today. In this paper, drawing on the epigraphy of this extraordinarily well-preserved, extensive Yuan-period family graveyard, I explore a Yuan northern Chinese family's strategy to perpetuate their political status in the court of the Great Khans, and to maintain their family's solidarity in their home region. My larger goal is to seek to answer a central question concerning Middle Period Chinese history: How different was the impact of the Mongol conquest on elites in the north and the south?

Pioneered by the monumental work of Robert Hymes, recent scholarship has elucidated that southern Chinese society under the Southern Song dynasty (1127–1279) and subsequent Mongol Yuan rule (1276–1368) saw the spread of local literati as a

Waseda Institute for Advanced Study, e-mail: tyama618@gmail.com

^{*}The field trip to write this article was made possible by the research project "Shilin guangji and Study on Society of the Song, Jin, Yuan, and Ming Dynasties" (funded by the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities).

¹Robert P. Hymes, *Statesmen and Gentlemen: The Elites of Fu-chou, Chiang-hsi, in Northern and Southern Sung* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1986).

dominant social group in the majority of regions south of the Huai River. Fully aware of their predominance, during the Southern Song the local literati participated in local governance both on their own and by official request. In so doing, they enjoyed mostly harmonious relations with local administrators, who generally lacked adequate financial and human resources. Even after the Yuan conquest of the south in 1279, after which the civil service examination was suspended until 1313, local literati families continued to exercise considerable power in local government.² After the reinstatement of the examination as the main avenue to official dom by the Ming (1368–1644), local literati by and large consolidated their place in local society in China proper, although their patterns of dominance differed significantly in different regions.³ In palpable contrast with the overall continuity of the southern literati elites, the Mongol conquest exerted a far more profound and lasting impact over society in the north. During the prolonged and devastating Jurchen-Mongol war (1211–34) that ravaged almost all of the north, the power of the former Jin literati families was so devastated that they almost entirely disappeared from contemporary records. Instead, a new group of office-holding families swiftly adapted to the new Mongol recruitment systems, and the resumption of the examination system seems not to have prompted their descendants to pursue success through the examinations as the Jin local elites had.⁴ Meanwhile, in the south, as Richard Davis has skillfully demonstrated in the case of Shi clan in Mingzhou 明州 (modern Ningbo, Zhejiang), the political success of literati elites was facilitated by the proper management of kinship organization, and vice versa. Once a member obtained an official post through

²Sukhee Lee has empirically demonstrated the complexity and mutually beneficial relation between local elites and the state in local governance in Mingzhou, modern Zhejiang, during the Song and Yuan. See Sukhee Lee, *Negotiated Power: The State, Elites, and Local Governance in Twelfth- to Fourteenth-Century China* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Asia Center, 2014).

³Joseph W. Esherick and Mary Backus Rankin, "Introduction," in Esherick and Rankin, eds., Chinese Local Elites and Patterns of Dominance (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1990). As the rather succinct reference to northern local elites in the introduction implies, the social history of North China still remains obscure even for the Ming and Qing. While the introduction simply pointed out the relative absence of degree-holding elites in northern society over the long term, some recent important works on Qing North China have argued that northern local elites significantly differed from their southern counterparts. For example, they held office irrespective of the examinations, for example by being enrolled in the Eight Banners, which also helped consolidate their local authority. In addition, with the increase of labor-intensive practices, peasants with little land in North China in general were unwilling to hire themselves out as laborers. This contrasted considerably with the situation in South China, where large farms cultivated by tenants and expansion of kinship organization had increasingly spread. In northern China, village organizations such as she 社 remained at the core of village governance and were never replaced by lineages. See Susan Nanquin, "Two Descent Groups in North China: The Wangs of Yung-p'ing Prefecture, 1500-1800," in Kinship Organization in Late Imperial China: 1000-1940, edited by Patricia Buckley Ebrey and James L. Watson (Berkeley: University of California Press, 1986); Martin Heijdra, "The Socio-Economic Development of Rural China during the Ming," chap. 9 in The Cambridge History of China: Volume 8, The Ming Dynasty, 1368-1644, Part 2, edited by Denis C. Twitchett and Frederick W. Mote (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1978); Du Zhengzhen 杜正 贞, Cunshe chuantong yu mingqing shishen: Shanxi Zezhou xiangtu shehui de zhidu bianqian 村社传统与 明清士绅: 山西泽洲乡土社会的制度变迁 (Shanghai: Shanghai cishu chubanshe, 2007). All these findings strongly suggest we must be cautious in applying the southern (especially Jiangnan) model of local elites to the north even after the Ming.

⁴Tomoyasu Iiyama, *Kingen jidai no kahoku shakai to kakyo seido: mou hitotsu no shijinsō* 金元時代の華北社会と科挙制度―もう一つの「士人層」― (Tokyo: Waseda daigaku shuppanbu 早稲田大学出版部, 2011).

the examinations, literati elites and their families in Southern Song attempted to gain a firm foothold in officialdom for generations, not only by investing in the education of kinsmen, but by setting up an extensive network of contacts and affinal kin among prominent officials. In local society, such families also expanded their sphere of influence by establishing local marriage ties with fellow elite families, while strengthening their own kinship solidarity.6

With the system of recruitment being quite alien to the Song examination system (as will be discussed below), it can be assumed that the evolution of literati society under Mongol rule in the north would not follow the pattern of local literati evolution in the south under the Southern Song. Yet the scarcity of contemporary historical sources has frustrated the analysis of northern Chinese political elites and their kinship organization, until the recent uncovering of new epigraphic sources turned the tide. The steles in the Sun family graveyard, mostly unknown to academia until recently, provide the most extensive extant record on the topic, covering from 1190 to 1324 and fully illuminating the untold evolution of northern office-holding families during and after the turbulent Jin-Yuan transition. What makes the case of the Suns especially advantageous is the 1299 stele, falling into an epigraphic genre commonly called a "Stele of the Ancestral Graveyard" (xianying bei 先塋碑), which focused on recording genealogical information. More than three decades of fieldwork in North China since the 1980s has shed informative light on the mostly forgotten practice of northern families during the Jin and especially the Yuan periods of engraving their genealogy on steles, as opposed to writing them on paper as was done in the south. 7 This "rediscovery" of the Stele of the Ancestral Graveyard, which declined as an epigraphic genre after the fall of the Yuan, inevitably triggers the further question: How was kinship imagined and described in the inscription? The steles in the graveyard of the Sun family collectively provide insight into this question, as well as illuminating the evolution of northern elite families.

⁵Richard L. Davis, Court and Family in Sung China, 960–1279: Bureaucratic Success and Kinship Fortunes for the Shih of Ming-chou (Durham, N. C.: Duke University Press, 1986).

⁶Of course, considerable regional diversity derived from social, economic, and political disparities existed in the south. For one of the recent prominent works shedding light on this issue by focusing on local literati families in Sichuan, see Song Chen, "Managing the Territories from Afar: The Imperial State and Elites in Sichuan, 755-1279" (PhD diss., Harvard University, 2011). It should also be noted that the formation of multi-branched and stratified lineage organization was not most frequently observed in Jiangnan. In fact lineages emerged most intensively in southeastern coastal regions, such as Fujian and Guangdong, after the sixteenth century, as a way to participate in the empire-wide literati elite stratum and to acquire subsidiary privileges associated with the status. See David Faure, Emperor and Ancestor: State and Lineage in South China (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2007), 136-48.

⁷See Wei Feng 魏峰, "Xianyingbeiji yu Song Yuan dai jiazu" 先塋碑記与宋元代家族," in press; originally a paper presented to the conference "Chuancheng yu biange: 10-14 shiji zhongguo de duobian zhengzhi yu duoyuan wenhua guoji xueshu huiyi"传承与变革—10-14世纪中国的多边政治与多元文化"国际学术会 议, Shanghai: Fudan University, August 28, 2011; Tomoyasu Iiyama, "Mongoru jidai kahoku ni okeru keihu denshō to hikoku shiryōモンゴル時代華北における系譜伝承と碑刻史料, Shiteki 30 (2008), 164-180; Tomoyasu Iiyama, "Son Kōryō bo hikokugun no kenkyū: 12 kara 14 seiki kahoku niokeru sen'eihi no shutsugen to keihu denshō no hensen" 孫公亮墓"碑刻群の研究——12-14世紀華北における"先筌碑"の 出現と系譜伝承の変遷——," Ajia afurika gengo bunka kenkyū 85 (2013), 61-170; Tomoyasu Iiyama, "Jin Yuan shiqi beifang shehui yanbian yu xianyingbei de chuxian" 金元时期北方社会演变与"先茔碑"的 出现, Zhongguoshi yanjiu 2015.4, 117-38; Tomoyasu Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," International Journal of Asian Studies (2016).

When it comes to achieving political success and transmitting it over generations, the Suns of Hunyuan were the northern equivalent of the Shis of Mingzhou. Under Mongol rule, the Suns produced four officials above rank 3 over at least four generations, including Sun Gongliang, the Pacification Commissioner himself (the Shis also produced officials for four generations, but did a little better, with three chief councilors). Considering together the Sun family's endeavors in office and local society, I will demonstrate the malleable strategies by which the Suns adapted to the non-Chinese ruling system, while also showing how the same system stimulated the stratification of Sun kinfolk, dividing them into two groups in accordance with their proximity to the Mongol ruling stratum. The case of the Suns will underline the path to success in the Yuan officialdom and how aspirants strove to achieve their goals, using methods that would have looked quite bizarre in the eyes of either the preceding Southern Song or the subsequent Ming-Qing political elites. To begin, I first discuss the significance of the 1299 stele and the political background of its installation.

RISE OF NEW EPIGRAPHIC PRACTICE AND AN ELITE STRATUM IN THE YUAN NORTH

As is well known, during the same period that Sun Gongliang installed the stele, descent groups in the south began investing in weaving centrifugal collateral descent lines into cohesive lineages by compiling genealogical texts and establishing ancestral halls. In the north, by contrast, only ten genealogical texts are known to have been compiled. In discussing the emergence of genealogical texts in the social and economic context of the south, the dominant narrative appears to attribute the lack of genealogical texts in the north to the massive southward population outflow from the region during the Song-Jin transition and the subsequent economic stagnation of the north. There is no denying that economic development was one of the factors that enabled southern descent groups to strengthen their organization. Yet no empirical research corroborates the impact of economic stagnation on genealogy compilation in the north. For that matter, we do not even know if the northern economy did in fact fall into stagnation. Rather, the deficiency in textual sources itself may be a key to better understanding the formation of the northern descent groups during the Jin-Yuan, as genealogies were not necessarily always written down on paper.

During the Jin-Yuan (1115–1368) period, although individual steles could differ greatly in size, title, and sometimes content, the emergent genre of "Steles of Ancestral Graveyards" as a whole pursued the same goal: recording family genealogy. Such steles commented on or commemorated matters of ancestry, ancestral virtue, and family history, and were in general given titles such as "Stele/Epitaph for the Ancestral

⁸Patricia Buckley Ebrey, "The Early Stages in the Development of Descent Group Organization," in *Kinship Organization in Late Imperial China, 1000–1940*, edited by Ebrey and James L. Watson (Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1986).

⁹Morita Kenji 森田憲司, "Sō Gen jidai ni okeru shūfu" 宋元時代における修譜, *Tōyōshi kenkyū* 37.4 (1979) 520

¹⁰Feng Erkang 冯尔康, Chang Jianhua 常建华, Zhu Fenghan 朱凤瀚, Yan Aimin 阎爱民, Liu Min 刘敏, *Zhongguo zongzushi* 中国宗族史 (Shanghai: Shanghai renmin chubanshe, 2009), 220.

Graveyard" (xianingbei 先塋碑, qianbiao 仟表), "Stele Recording Ancestral Virtue" (xiandebei 先德碑, shidebei 世德碑), "Stele Clarifying Ancestry" (zhaoxianbei 昭先 碑), "Stele Clarifying Ancestral Virtue" (zhaodebei 昭德碑), or "Tombstone for Family X" (X shi mubiao X 氏墓表). While the total number of extant examples is 24 before the end of the Jin (prior to 1234), it spikes up to 252 during the Yuan, especially after the 1260s. 11 This seemingly rather abrupt emergence of a new epigraphic genre is the most remarkable feature of the extant Yuan stele inscriptions. Without exception, the steles were installed in ancestral graveyards and, quite notably, many had a genealogical chart engraved on the verso, as did the 1299 stele of the Suns. Steles of almost identical style were also erected, albeit with different titles, when an ancestral graveyard was established or relocated. In these cases, the steles were entitled "Stele Commemorating the Es-遷塋碑). To circumvent these unwieldy phrases, hereafter, I refer to the genre simply as "genealogical steles." In the south, the rise of ancestral halls and genealogical texts gradually eclipsed the significance of graveyards in ancestral worship and the formation of descent groups. 12 Highlighting this disparity more clearly, this particular genre of stele was widespread only within the former territory of the Jin dynasty, and only a handful of cases can be found scattered across South China, mostly erected by families that migrated from the north after the fall of the Southern Song. 13 The genealogical steles provide us with a different approach to the elusive questions concerning the formation of descent groups in the north.

The rise of a new way to narrate and record ancestry and genealogy seems to have corresponded with the enormous social, political, and cultural transitions brought about by the Mongol conquest of North China and its accompanying devastation. As previous conquerors like the Khitans and Jurchens had done, the Mongols amalgamated their indigenous ruling institutions to the Chinese traditional administrative system. The new ruling elites who arose amid the ruin of the Jurchen Jin dynasty differed substantially from the literati elites who had almost monopolized official posts in the preceding two centuries. In stark contrast to the way Song literati elites acquired posts through the highly institutionalized civil service examination system, under Mongol rule those who aspired to higher status took rather diverse routes, such as becoming clerks, joining the army, and, most importantly,

¹¹Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 179–195.

¹²Ebrey, "The Early Stages in the Development of Descent Group Organization," 51–55.

¹³As for the social and cultural transition in North China under Jurchen and Mongol rules, see Jinping Wang, "Between Family and State: Networks of Literati, Clergy, and Villagers in Shanxi, North China, 1200–1400" (PhD diss., Yale University, 2011); Iiyama, *Kingen jidai no kahoku shakai to kakyo seido*. Also, based on his extensive fieldwork in Shanxi for more than two decades, David Johnson has persuasively demonstrated that the society actually developed a unique social order centering on ceremonial dramas that were considerably different from southern community rituals. See David Johnson, *Spectacle and Sacrifice: The Ritual Foundations of Village Life in North China* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Asia Center, 2009). Of course, as Vincent Goossaert remarked in his review of Johnson's work, North China is not a cohesive social and cultural unit, but rather has dazzling diversities within it, so we should be cautious in simply juxtaposing "north" with "south." See Vincent Goossaert, "Is There a North China Religion? QA Review Essay," *Journal of Chinese Religions* 39 (2011). In this paper, I define North China as the region formerly ruled by the Jurchen Jin dynasty, where installation of genealogical steles became widespread under Mongol rule, not as a geographically or culturally independent regional unit.

establishing personal connections with those in power. Mongol princes and the members of the imperial house, including the khan himself, maintained groups of retainers (called *kesig* in Middle Mongolian; the term also meant a member of a *kesig*, while its plural form *kesigten* pointed to collective members of a *kesig*; the term was transliterated into Chinese as *qiexue* 怯薛) and appointed them to posts under their control, bypassing any institutionalized recruitment and promotion systems. The examination system remained only a minor route in terms of the number of candidates it sent into officialdom throughout the Yuan. Furthermore, once a person occupied a position in a *kesig*, his descendants were usually expected to inherit the prestigious status over the generations as long as the bloodline of the prince persisted, or unless that of the retainer fell into disgrace. The spread of genealogical steles precisely coincided with the establishment of the new elite stratum, most of whom showed off in stele inscriptions their success in acquiring connections with Mongols during the Jin-Yuan transition, and their status as office-holding households. 14

The coincidence of new elites and the new genre becomes particularly evident when the Yuan steles are compared with the limited number of similar steles erected under Northern Song and Jurchen rule. In fact, engraving genealogies on steles was originally a custom practiced mainly among commoners and low-ranking officials, but rapidly spread as an elite custom after the rise of new local elites in connection with the Mongols. ¹⁵ Proving descent from an ancestor who had served the Mongol Empire (especially the early khans) and contributed to its success became important under the Yuan, which institutionalized the traditional Mongolian notion called *genjiao* in Chinese. ¹⁶ This tradition can be roughly interpreted in English as the subordinate affiliation with a master's household (usually a Mongolian princely or imperial bloodline) over generations, and became one of the decisive factors in hunting for an official post, entering a *kesig*, or maintaining political status, as discussed below.

OFFICIAL CAREERS OF THE SUNS AND THEIR GENJIAO BACKGROUND

With regard to political careers and social background, the Suns of Hunyuan were one of the most successful among the emergent Yuan northern office-holding families. Before Sun Wei 孫威 (1183–1240) distinguished himself as an armorer in the service of Činggis Qan (r. 1206–27), the steles installed by the family, both those extant in the graveyard and already lost but recorded in the Yuan-Ming-Qing literary collections and local gazetteers, tell almost nothing but the name of several patriarchs, all of whom were peasants. During the Zhenyou 貞祐 period (1213–16), the Jin was facing Mongolian aggression in the northern Shanxi region. Sun Wei, wanting to help defend the region, started by joining the Jin army at Xijing 西京 (modern Datong). Sometime in 1215, the general of the garrison troop ordered him to travel from Datong all the way to Hebei, where

¹⁴See Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 163–166.

¹⁵See Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 153–154.

¹⁶The Middle Mongolian word for *genjiao* 根腳 has not been attested in contemporary sources, though it might have been "huja'ur," which literally meant "root" and "origin." See William Hung, "The Transmission of the Book Known as *The Secret History of the Mongols*," Harvard Journal of Asiatic Studies 14 (1951), 467; Igor de Rachewiltz, *The Secret History of the Mongols: A Mongolian Epic Chronicle of the Thirteenth Century*, 2 vols. (Leiden and Boston: Brill, 2006), 223ff.

the fiercest battles of the initial stage of the Mongol invasion were being fought. At the risk of his life, Sun Wei was to ask the Jin emperor Xuanzong 宣宗 (r. 1213–24) whether the garrisons should defend their city, as the emperor had recently abandoned the capital Yanjing and fled to Kaifeng. After successfully completing this mission, he was made centurion in the garrison troop. Yet, after the Mongols captured the city, sometime before 1218, Sun Wei somehow switched sides. In the biography of his son, Sun Gongliang, he abruptly appears with the rank of battalion commander in the Righteous Army (yijun qianhu 義軍千戶) in the region newly conquered by Mongols. The "righteous army" usually meant an army organized locally without dynastic intervention, and this implies Sun Wei joined the Mongol army with the soldiers formerly under his command in the Jin army or newly recruited in the region.

In any case, as Sun Wei had learned armor smithy from his brother-in-law, he gradually emerged as the leader of a group of armorers in North China and Mongolia in the service of the advancing Mongol army. One day, he happened to seize an opportunity to present an extremely well-crafted set of armor to Činggis Qan himself. As a reward for his outstanding service, Činggis Qan granted him the Mongolian title *yeke uran* (transliterated in Chinese as yeke wulan 也可兀蘭), meaning fine or great artisan, ¹⁸ with permission to let his descendants serve in the imperial court as head armorers. 19 After the death of Činggis Qan, Sun Wei somehow grabbed the chance to submit a set of armor to the next khan, Ögödei Qayan (r. 1229-41), who shot an arrow at it and found the arrow did not penetrate it at all. Impressed by Sun Wei's outstanding craftsmanship, Ögödei Qayan granted him a golden tablet (jinfu 金符) that assured Sun Wei autonomy over appointments of armor smiths, and perhaps also certain judicial authority over them as well.²⁰ During the reign of Ögödei Qayan, Sun Wei and his son, Gongliang, continued to assemble armorers, mainly from among prisoners of war in North China. Eventually they came to preside over arsenals in Shuntian 順天, Anping 安平 (both in modern Hebei), Huaizhou 懷州, and Henan (which at the time literally meant "south of the Yellow River"). Sun Wei and Sun Gongliang privately covered the living expenses of the armorers until the official stipend system was established in the 1260s. At this point, it is highly likely that Sun Wei belonged to the kesig of a Mongolian prince, perhaps that of Tolui (1192–1232), the fourth and youngest legitimate son of Činggis Qan.

¹⁷Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 72.

 $^{^{18}}$ When attached to an official title or name of an institution, yeke, meaning "great" (which seems to have frequently been translated as buzurg in Persian sources and da 大 in Chinese) could indicate that the office was under the direct command of the imperial bloodline, that is to say, Činggis Qan and his direct descendants. See Shimo Toshikazu 志茂碩敏, Mongoru teikokushi kenkyu=> ゴル帝国史研究 (Tokyo: Tokyo University Press, 1995), 451–76. If this can be applied to the case of Sun Wei's title, yeke uran, it may have meant something like an "artisan owned by the imperial clan." As seen below, when Sun Wei's grandson, Sun Gong, was granted an imperial audience with Temür Qayan (Chin. Chengzong 成宗, r. 1294–1307), he was introduced as the grandson of yeke uran (i.e., Sun Wei) and immediately obtained permission to inherit his father's position. This appears to strongly suggest that yeke uran was not a mere nickname, but an official position to be inherited over generations.

¹⁹See Ferdinand D. Lessing, *Mongolian-English Dictionary* (Bloomington, Ind.: The Mongolia Society, 1995), 718, 845.

²⁰Hereafter, as most of the steles in the graveyard of the Sun family have not been published, I will refer to my transcription in Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," which is available on http://independent.academia.edu/TomoyasuIiyama. As for this sentence, see Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 71.

Sun Gongliang, as Sun Wei's eldest son, was born and grew up in the "northern steppes" (mobei 漠北) among the ruling elites of the Mongol Empire.²¹ Having spent his childhood in the itinerant imperial court, as did other hereditary subjects, he inherited his father's position upon Sun Wei's death in 1240. Gongliang spent the two following decades as the leader of armorers in the direct service of successive khans. He presented armor every year, and as a reward for his service, Möngke Qayan (r. 1251–59) ordered that he inherit the title of his father, yeke uran. As genjiao persisted over generations, Gongliang and his kinsmen were extremely fortunate to serve the direct descendants of Činggis Qan, the most powerful and honored figures in the Mongol Empire. Among the imperial descent lines, as their career demonstrates, the Suns seem to have served exclusively the descendants of Tolui. Before his ascension to the imperial throne, Qubilai Qayan (r. 1260–94), the fourth son of Tolui, had once directed Sun Gongliang to supply one hundred pieces of armor to his princely office. This connection with the future khan would further accelerate the prosperity of the Suns. In 1261, in the second year of Qubilai's reign, Sun Gongliang was promoted to investigating censor (jianchayushi 監察御史) after presenting sixty pieces of armor to Qubilai at the battle of Šimültü Nayur, the decisive battle fought in modern southern Inner Mongolia during the civil war between Qubilai and his younger brother Ariq Buka (Chin. Alibuge 阿里 不哥, d. 1266). In the Mongol Yuan bureaucracy, it was quite common for a person to be appointed to a post completely irrelevant whatever role he had in his kesig, if the master found his talent suitable for the mission. Having proved himself as an astute investigating censor, Gongliang advanced rapidly in regular administration, allegedly with the backing of the ruling khan himself.

In the meantime, the Suns never abandoned the duty assigned by Činggis Qan. Sun Wei had been made governor-in-chief of armorers in Shuntian, Anping, Huaizhou, Henan, and Pingyang circuits (Shuntian Anping Huaizhou Henan Pingyang denglu jiajiang du zongguan 順天安平壞州河南平陽等路甲匠都總管). The post became hereditary (shijue 世爵),²² and would be inherited by major male descendants of Sun Wei. Sun Gongliang's eldest son, Sun Gong 孫拱 (1241–1306), upon reaching his majority, was assigned to be the lead armorer in Shuntian and Hejian 河間 circuits, the regions included on jurisdiction of the Suns. Then as his father had done, he presented armor to Qubilai, during the siege of Xianghan 襄漢 during the early 1270s, to have his claim to be an heir approved. At the time, Sun Gong was superintendent of armorers in Baoding 保定circuit (the former Shuntian circuit). Then, almost following his father's path, Sun Gong also advanced in regular administration by imperial appointment. After Sun Gongliang resigned the post of pacification commissioner in Zhexi circuit and minister of the Branch Ministry of Works (Zhexidao xuanweishi jian xinggongbu shangshu 浙西道宣慰使兼行工部尚書),

²¹Recent excavation at Avraya, Hendi ayimay, Mongolia, has proved that the site was a permanent settlement, allegedly during the reign of Činggis Qan, functioning as one of his seasonal encampments. Archaeologists speculate that eventually this site came to be populated by approximately 10,000 people, with multiple ironworks. As it is the sole excavated settlement with obvious evidence of active and large-scale iron smithy from the reign of Činggis Qan so far, it seems to be likely Sun Gongliang was born, or at least lived seasonally in this emergent steppe city. See Shiraishi Noriyuki 白石典之, *Mongoru teikoku no kōkogakuteki kenkyūモンゴル*帝国の考古学的研究 (Tokyo: Dōseisha, 2002), 179–94.

²²Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 41.

Sun Gong held ranks such as vice prefect of Baoding circuit (Baodinglu zhizhong 保定路 治中), governor of armorers in Dadu circuit (Dadulu jungi renjiang zongguan 大都路人 匠總管), and vice minister of works (gongbu shilang 工部侍郎), all of which were related to supervising artisans. After the death of Qubilai, Sun Gong hurriedly obtained an imperial audience with the new khan, Temür Qayan (r. 1294–1307), and reconfirmed the imperial patronage after being introduced with the declaration "This is the grandson of yeke uran."23 Sun Gong's younger brother Qing 撒 (1249-96) entered the kesig, presumably that of Qubilai or his short-lived heir, Činkim (Chin. Zhenjin 真金, 1243-86), as his father allegedly had, at age ten or so. Sun Qing was later appointed supervisor-in-chief of paper money in the various circuits (zhulu jiaochao doutiju 諸路交鈔都 提舉). Similarly, in 1287, Sun Qian 孫謙 (1255–98), the eldest son of Sun Gong, was accepted to enter the kesig of Činkim, and later presented armor to Qubilai, just as his father and grandfather had, during the Rebellion of Nayan (1287-88). At the time, Sun Qian was supervisor of armor smiths in Baoding circuit (Baoding dengchu jiajiang tiju 保定等處甲匠提舉), a post his father had held. After the death of Sun Gong, the eldest male descendant of the direct bloodline of Sun Wei in each succeeding generation obtained official posts mostly relating to the armor smithy. Typically, they acquired a post in regular administration after conceding the post of supervisor to their eldest son. In the last generation recorded on the steles, Sun Xie 孫諧 (dates unknown), the son of Sun Qing and the family patriarch after the premature death of Sun Qian, was vice commissioner of pacification in the Hedong and Shanxi circuits (Hedong Shanxi xuanwei fushi 河東山西宣慰副使), while his younger brother Yi 誼 (dates unknown) was supervising armorers affiliated with the central court.

As most of the Suns started their service in the khan's (or imperial crown prince's) *kesig*, they naturally acquired near-native fluency in Mongolian. Sun Gongliang "had thorough knowledge of ceremony and etiquette in the imperial court" and was also famous for "cracking timely jokes in Mongolian while translating [Chinese into Mongolian and vice versa]."²⁴ Sun Gong also spoke Mongolian without any problem.²⁵ Sun Qing was also renowned for his Mongolian language skill, both speaking and writing.²⁶ At least two kinsmen are known to have had Mongolian names. Sun Gong was called Dei Temür (Chin. Taitiemu'er 太帖穆而) by Qubilai²⁷ and Sun Qian called himself Bei Buqa (Chin. Bobuhua 伯不華) in Mongolian.²⁸ As seen below, some of their descendants appear with Mongolian names in the genealogical chart of the Suns. Hsiao Ch'i-ch'ing has persuasively argued that non-Chinese persons could attain Chinese literati identity through learning the classics, while retaining their original "ethnic" identity, during the Yuan.²⁹ Similarly, Michael Brose explicitly illustrates, in the case of Uyghur official families in

²³Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 116.

²⁴Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 116.

²⁵Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 83, 85.

²⁶Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 102.

²⁷Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 102.

²⁸Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 116.

²⁹Hsiao Ch'i-ch'ing described this phenomenon as "literatization" (*shirenhua* 士人化), which does not represent the unilateral assimilation of non-Chinese people to Chinese culture. See Hsiao Ch'i-ch'ing 蕭啓慶, *Jiuzhousihai fengya tong: Yuandai duozu shirenquan de xingcheng yu fazhan* 九州四海風雅同一元代多族士人圈的形成與發展 (Taipei: Lianjing chuban gongsi, 2012).

Yuan China, a non-Han Chinese person could develop identity as a literatus while maintaining and emphasizing his non-Han origin. Indeed, pursuing Chinese high culture—including taking the civil service examinations, compiling genealogies, and conducting ancestral worship—was a part of their strategy to acquire legitimate status among the new ruling elites in an empire that comprised multiple cultures.³⁰ The case of the Suns demonstrates that the opposite was also true. In fact, contemporary cases suggest that to acquire the patronage necessary to enter and advance in the Yuan government, Chinese subjects to a great extent needed to assimilate themselves to Mongol political tradition and culture.³¹ Having themselves adapted to the political structure and tradition of the Mongol Empire, the Suns exemplify one way to maintain and further promote one's political status in the near-highest ruling stratum of the empire at the time.

The official careers of the kinsmen of the Suns also clearly demonstrate that *genjiao*, the trans-generational connection with a master, was the key to their office-holding. Although it needed to be renewed at the passing of each patriarch in the subject's and master's house-holds through the submission of armor to the ruling khans, *genjiao* in general ensured the subject's descent line stable paths to officialdom for generations. In the case of the Suns, having a *genjiao* with the imperial bloodline granted them steady official status under the Mongol Empire. To retain this privileged treatment, they did everything required: passing down the skill of smithing armor, presenting armor to khans at key political turning points, and sending their eldest sons to the imperial *kesig*. The steles installed by the Suns also reveal that they sought to record their faithful service from the beginning of Mongol rule and display it to their descendants and other visitors to their graveyard.

How did the Sun family manage their kinship ties in their home county while remaining in the upper stratum of the Yuan ruling elite? Did they attempt to exert influence over the locale through marriage ties the way their southern counterparts did? To answer these questions requires shifting our attention from the court to the graveyard in northern Shanxi, where the Suns had lived for generations.

THE GRAVEYARD IN HUNYUAN

The Suns' home county, Hunyuan, is located approximately 30 kilometers southeast of Datong, the regional capital of northern Shanxi. The tombs are collectively named *Sun Gongliang jiazu fenmu* 孫公亮家族墳墓³² by the State Bureau of Cultural Relics, after the highest ranking member of the descent group during the Mongol period.

³⁰Michael C. Brose, *Subjects and Masters: Uyghurs in the Mongol Empire* (Bellingham: Center for East Asian Studies, Western Washington University, 2007).

³¹For example, see the case of a northerner scholar-official who fully adapted himself to the new recruiting and promotion systems under the Yuan, while maintaining his social and cultural status as a Chinese literatus. See Tomoyasu Iiyama, "A Career between Two Cultures: Guo Yu, A Chinese Literatus in the Yuan Bureaucracy," *The Journal of Song-Yuan Studies* 44 (2014), 471–501.

³²See Guojia wenwuju 国家文物局, ed., Zhongguo wenwu dituji: Shanxi fence 中国文物地图集一山西分册, 3 vols. (Beijing: Zhongguo ditu chubanshe), 2006, vol. 2, p. 125. The graveyard is called Sun family graves "Sunjia fen" 孫家墳 in the village. With the assistance of Prof. Zhang Junfeng 张俊峰 at Shanxi University, I investigated "Sun Gongliang jiazu mu" three times, on March 11, 2008, August 13, 2011, and May 18–19, 2012. Here I express my deepest gratitude to Prof. Zhang and his two students, Yuan Zhaohui 袁兆辉 and Zhang Shiqing 张世卿, who enthusiastically supported me, totally unable to understand the local dialect, in my survey in and around the village.

Unfortunately, we cannot even speculate on the original size of the graveyard as the whole area has become farmland. The extant steles are scattered about most extensively in a rectangular area in the southeasternmost part of the plain, which stretches for about 170 meters east to west, and 70 meters south to north.

According to the report of a field survey conducted by a group of northern Shanxi archaeologists, there were eleven steles in the graveyard in 1987.³³ In my first visit to the site in March 2008, I found twelve steles, including a fragment of a stele that seemed to have been recently dug from the ground. Besides the steles, there are twelve stone animals and eight stone statues of civil and military officials, all lying on the ground. Although the site is called "family tombs" (jiazu fenmu), no burial mound can be identified on the flat field. Today, about half of the populace in the village are surnamed Sun and claim ancestry tracing back to the Suns in the Yuan period. In my interviews, elderly inhabitants of the village testified that initially there were more steles than now, until an irrigation project in the 1970s used the steles for building stones. Their testimony helps explain the fact that the empty pedestals (beizuo 碑座) in the graveyard outnumber the existing twelve steles. Three out of twelve steles have completely fallen on their front sides, leaving no clue as to their titles and contents as none of the back sides of the three steles have any script. Table 1, "Steles in the Sun Family Graveyard," provides information on the nine legible steles in chronological order. All the steles seem to have been hewed out from fine plutonic rocks (most likely granites).

The report of the survey in 1987 lists two other steles: "Yuan gu chaoliedafu Hedong Shanxilu xuanweifushi Sungong mu"元故朝列大夫河東山西路宣慰副使孫公墓 (dated 1335, 145 cm tall, 110 cm wide) and "Hanlinxueshichengzhi rongludafu zhizhigao jian xiuguo dayuan shenchuanqun gu shanshi..........guanzhuan zhenggong zhimu"翰林學士承旨榮祿大夫知制誥兼修國大元神川郡故善士□□□□□□貫蒙証公之墓 (dated 1329, 155 cm tall, 93 cm wide, with a pedestal). 34 The size of the existing three fallen steles indicates that two of them are likely the missing two steles. While the steles of "Sun Gongliang jiazu fenmu" were completely neglected in the successive Ming-Qing local gazetteers of the Hunyuan county and Shanxi province, several recent scholars have published transcriptions of the steles. 35

In terms of number of extant steles, this is undoubtedly one of the best-preserved family graveyards from the Yuan in the north.³⁶ As was typical in the north, it is a

³³See Liu Junxi 刘俊喜, "Hunyuan Sunshi jiazu mubei kao" 浑源孙氏家族墓碑考, in *Shanxisheng kaogu xuehui wenji*, vol. 2 山西省考古学会文集(二), edited by Shanxisheng kaiguhui 山西省考古学会 and Shanxisheng kaogu yanjiusuo 山西省考古研究所 (Taiyuan: Shanxi renmin chubanshe, 1994), 255.

[†]These blank squares and those that follow indicate single unreadable characters.

³⁴Liu, "Hunyuan Sunshi jiazu mubei kao," 255–57. This report does not mention the reason why only nine steles were recorded whereas it testifies that the archaeologists confirmed eleven in 1987.

³⁵Niu Guihu 牛贵琥 and Li Runmin 李润民, "Quanyuanwen buyi erpian"《全元文》补遗二篇, Shanxidaxue xuebao: Zhexue shehui kexueban 2008.1, 55–59; Li Runmin and Niu Guihu, "Quanyuanwen buyi sanpian"《全元文》补遗三篇, Shanxi datongdaxue xuebao: shehuikexueban 24.2 (2010), 65–67; Iiyama, "Sonkōryō hikokugun no kenkyū." How the steles could have escaped the attention of the gazetteer compilers remains unexplained. It seems likely that the compilers were rather sluggish in including pre-Ming inscriptions and plausibly they simply found it pointless to even mention the Yuan steles installed in a remote village.

³⁶The most thorough information on Yuan ancestral graveyards can be found in the ongoing series of provincial lists of archaeological sites, cultural relics, and historical buildings, *The Atlas of Chinese Cultural Relics*

	(rravevard	
	ramı v	,
	The Vall	
	Steles in	
,	ABLE	

	Title	Date (day/ month/year)	Author and His Official Title	Calligrapher and His Official Title	Size and Condition	Note
Stele 1	"Da Yuan zhengyidafu Zhexidao xuanweishi jian xinggongbushangshu Hunyuan Sungong xianyingbeiming" 大元正議大夫浙西道宣慰使兼行工部尚書揮源孫公先整碑銘	23/4/1299	Liu Yin 劉因, Jixian Academician (<i>Jixian xueshi</i> 集賢 專士)	Shi Bi史禘, Manager of Governmental Affairs at Branch Secretariat of Jiangxi (Jiangxi dengchu xing zhongshusheng pingzhangchengxi 江西 等處行中書省平章政 事)	More than 328 cm tall (pedestal buried in the ground), 121 cm wide, 24 cm thick. Standing. Two dragons sculpted on the stele head (chishou 藏首).	A genealogical chart entitled "Sunshi zongzu shipu" 孫 氏宗族世譜 en- graved on the verso.
Stele 2	"Dayuan gu zhengyidafu zhexidao xuanweishi xing- gongbushangshu Sungong shendaobeiming bingxu" 大元故正議大夫浙西道宣 慰使行工部尚書孫公神道 碑銘并序	Installed after 1300	Wang Yun 王惲, presumably serving as Investigating Censor at the time.		Allegedly broken into pieces upon falling down or being crushed by an external impact. Only one half-buried fragment (104 cm in length and 78 cm in width) lying on the ground. Other	The inscription is also recorded in Wang Yun, Qiujian xiansheng daquan uenji 秋澗先生大全文集, juan 58; QYW, vol.6, pp.514-20.
Stele 3	"Dayuan gu wulüejiangiun wubeisicheng Sungong shendaobeiming" 大元故武 略將軍武備寺丞孫公神道 神銘	10/1310	Hao XX 郝□□, Reader in Waiting at Haulin Academy, Drafter, and Compiler of National History (Hantin shiduxueshi zhizhigao tongxiu XX 翰林传讀學士知 制	Liu Zao 劉藻, Surveil- lance Commissioner of Jiangsi Hudong Route (JiangsiHudong dao surhenglianfangshi 江西湖 東道粛政廉訪伊)	parts are masning. 164 cm tall, 104 cm wide, 24 cm thick. Still standing on August 13, 2011. But found fallen on May 18, 2012.	

Two imperial edicts conveying posthumous tides to Sun Gong 孫共和d his wife née Hao 郝氏 are carved alongside. Author and calligrapher are not mentioned.	Stele head is missing. Both front side and verso have scripts.	
Broken into two parts. Upper half: 124 cm in length, 92 cm in width, 21 cm in thickness. Lower half: 90 cm in length, width and thickness are same as the uper half.	263 cm tall, 127 cm in width, 35 cm in thickness. Standing on a stone tortoise pedestal.	331 cm tall, 121 cm in width, 25 cm in thickness. Two dragons sculpted on the stele head. Standing on a stone tortoise pedestal.
	Guo Guan 郭貫, Jixian Grand Academician	Wang Wei 王緯, Hanlin Academician, Drafter, and Compiler of Na- tional History (Hanlin zhixueshi zhizhigao tongxiu guoshi 翰林直學 土知制語同修國史)
	Li Qian 李謙, Jixian Grand Academi- cian (<i>Jixian daxue-shi</i> 集賢大學士)	Shi Mingshan 史明善, Reader in Waiting at Hanlin Academy, Drafter, and Compiler of National History (Hanlin shiduxueshi zhizhigao tongxiu XX 翰林侍讀學士知制 譜同修□□)
3/1312	9/1319	9/1319
Stele 4 No title	"Dayuan gu dazhongdafu yidulu zongguan jianfuyin benlu zhujun aolu zongguan guan guann guannengen guan guannengen zeng zhengfengdafu dasinong shanghujun zhuifeng shenchuanjungong shin wenzhuang Sungong shendaobeiming" 大元故大中大夫益都路總管實內勸農事 贈正奉大夫大司農上護軍贈正奉大夫大司農上護軍追封神川郡公諡文莊孫公神道確銘	"Da Yuan gu baoding denglu junqi renjiang tijuSunjun mubei youxu" 大元故保定 等略軍署入匠提舉孫君墓 碑有序
Stele 4	Stele 5	Stele 6

	Title	Date (day/ month/year)	Author and His Official Title	Calligrapher and His Official Title	Size and Condition	Note
Stele 7	"Gu quan qianhu Sunjun muX" 故權千戸孫君墓□	10/1324	Yao Kuangbi 姚匡海, Instructor at Pre- fectural School in XX Route (XX tu nxwe xwezheng	Zhu Fen 朱賁, Pacification Commissioner in Hedong Shanxi Gircuit (Hedong Shanxi dao xuanuwishi 河東山西道宮廊市	Standing on a half- buried pedestal. 178 cm tall, 85 cm wide, 25.5 cm thick.	
Stele 8	"Shanshi Sunjun Mujie" 善士孫君嘉碣	10/1324	Yao Kuangbi 姚匡弼, Instructor at Prefectural School in Datong Route (Datong th ruxue xuezheng 大同路儒學學正)	Zhu Fen 朱賁, Pacification Commissioner in Hedong Shanxi Circuit (Hedong Shanxi dao xuanweishi 河東山西道宣慰使)	Standing on a pedestal. 147 cm tall, 91 cm wide, 20 cm thick.	Allegedly the severely weathered versly weathered verso originally had scripts. Only the following faint letters are identified: "yueshi" 月 初, "yueshi" 月十, "nan tuohuan" 男服職, "nan tuohuan" 男服職, "nan tuohuan" 第二章,sunnü mian" 系
Stele 9	"Dayuan gu zhengyidafu zhexidao xuanweishi zeng zidedafu zhongshuyou-cheng shanghujun shenchuan jun gongshi zhengxian Sungong zhimu"大元故正議大夫游西道宣 慰使贈資徳大夫中書右丞 上護單神川郡公謚正憲孫	No date		Li Qian 李謙, Jixian Grand Academician	164 cm tall, 104 cm wide, 24 cm thick. Standing on a half- buried pedestal.	文编. No script except the title. Likely a tombstone installed along the approach path to Sun Gongliang's burial mound.

concentration of tombs of kinsfolk, called "kinship burial" (zuzang 族葬), in which the pattern of burial mounds was to be arranged in accordance with genealogical order (zhaomu 昭穆). Unfortunately, we have no way to figure out the general plan for the graveyard, since it has been disturbed at least once. However, as discussed below, the current placement of the steles strongly suggests it was established based on a certain relational or generational order.

The uniqueness of the graveyard is sharply contrasted with the lack of any genealogical information in the adjacent villages, including Xiliucun. When I asked those surnamed Sun in the village to substantiate their ancestry, everyone referred to the genealogical stele (Stele 1 in the Table) in the graveyard. In contrast with the south (and quite commonly in the north), as long as elderly persons can remember, there has not been a genealogical text or an ancestral hall in the village. The oldest building in the village is a small village theater (xitai 戲臺) with a commemorative stele dated 1886, located near the western entrance of the village, where the villagers used to stage dramas during the Qingming festival. The graveyard seems to have been one of the most, if not the most, prominent cores in the religious and social domains of the village, well into the Republican period.³⁷ After all, the graveyard used to, and still does, carry considerable significance in the life of villagers in Xiliucun. Yet, first and foremost, for those who pay close attention to the stele inscriptions, it still functions, precisely as planned in the Yuan period, to display the family genealogy of the Sun family, whose members acquired extremely prestigious positions in the Mongol Empire some seven centuries ago. And the genealogical information helps us explore how a Chinese office-holding household in close to the uppermost tier of the Yuan bureaucracy defined kinship and attempted to manage it.

DEFINING KINSHIP IN GENEALOGICAL STELES

Just like other Yuan genealogical steles, ³⁸ Stele 1 has a genealogical chart engraved on its verso, entitled "Genealogy of the Sun Clan" (Sunshi zongzu shipu 孫氏宗族世譜),

(Zhongguo wenwu dituji 中国文物地图集), published by Wenwu chubanshe. Having read the series, one will most certainly know how extraordinary the Sun Family Graveyard is, given the fact that the rest of the extant Yuan family graveyards have only a few (fewer than five or six at most) steles, including tiny fragments with only a few illegible characters. In most cases, those Yuan graveyards have been considerably disturbed, with steles obviously moved, and all the supposed Yuan graveyard turned into a cultivated field (thus leaving no clue as to whether it was actually a graveyard, or the stele has been moved from the original site).

37Elderly Suns testified that in the New Year ritual, people used to form a procession to perform dramas by themselves. Over the course of the ritual, those of Sun surname paid an honorary visit to the graveyard. And at the end of the ritual, villagers gathered at the entrance of the village to burn incense. This shows clear resemblance to the New Year ritual in Sand Hill (Shagetuo 沙圪坨) village, located only some 20 kilometers northeast from the Sun Gongliang jiazu fenmu, in which villagers also formed a procession and burned incense to "send off" ancestors at the graveyard. See Johnson, Spectacle and Sacrifice, 84–91. In both cases, the ancestral graveyard functioned as a focal point in the ritual, in the absence of any other form of ancestral institution. Of course, these cases cannot be generalized even in northern Shanxi. Recent scholarship has revealed that not a few kinship organizations in this region own a genealogical text in the form of a silk sheet, to which kinsfolk burn incense and recite prayers. See Han Chaojian 韩朝建, "Huabei de yun yu zongzu: yi shanxi daixian wei zhongxin" 华北的容与宗族一以山西代县为中心, Minsu yanjiu 2012.5, 130–38.

³⁸As for the function of the Yuan genealogical steles, see Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 167–169.

FIGURE 1 "Genealogy of the Sun Clan" in Hunyuan county, Shanxi



which clearly tells of the purpose of the erection (see Figure 1). The chart elaborately records the names and official titles of kin, and even notes when the whereabouts of someone who disappeared during the Jin-Yuan transition were unknown, for instance: "his whereabouts, after he moved to Luzhou, is unknown" (遷潞州不知所在). Also, the chart meticulously includes the name of all the spouses of the kinsmen as of 1299, going much further than

southern genealogical texts of the period, which usually excluded female kin. Of 183 names in seven generations, given the advanced age of Sun Gongliang, most of the kin from the first to his (fourth) generation had most certainly passed away. That would mean that about 120 Suns would have celebrated the 1299 erection of the stele, which falls in the average range of the size of descent groups recorded in Yuan genealogical steles. The number of family members, in cases where the stele refers to it, usually never exceeds one hundred (yiqian zhi 一千指, or yibai kou 一百口) by much. In several exceptional cases, the inscription counts affinal relatives as family members to swell the size of the group, such as, "Now we have grandsons and great-grandsons of affinal relatives, numbering a hundred and several dozens. We must do our share to record them, for [otherwise] later when some of them become prominent, no one will be able to trace them"(今女族有孫,其孫曾乃至百數十人。務所紀,後有興者,固 無以究).³⁹ In this case, assuming the parents of the grandchildren and great grandchildren were mostly alive, the number of family members likely exceeded two hundred. Compared to the post-Song-Yuan southern lineages, the relatively small scale of the Suns, together with that of other Yuan northern descent groups, can be attributed to the "shallowness" of their generational depth, averaging four to five generations as recorded in the Jin-Yuan genealogical steles. 40 It must be noted that as in the case of the Suns, except for oral history, individual biographical records (zhuang 狀), and funerary steles (if any), most of the Yuan installers of genealogical steles allegedly did not have any form of written genealogical account to work from, largely because of the social upheavals during the Song-Jin and Jin-Yuan transition.⁴¹ Contemporary inscriptions frequently state this explicitly, as in "the ancestral genealogy has been lost" (shipu wangsang世譜亡喪). As the sole genealogical record of a descent group, a genealogical stele's narration typically begins with an apical ancestor who established the graveyard and traces his descendants and their spouses who had been or would be buried therein.

At the same time, perhaps an equally important possible cause making the northern descent groups relatively small was the consistent influence of the notion of "nine generations" (*jiuzu* 九族). This traditional notion delineates a descent group consisting of four generations preceding ego and another four generations following ego. In some cases, genealogical stele inscriptions refer to this ancient notion to define kinship. One of them, "*Jining lishi zuying bei*" 濟寧李氏祖塋碑 (dated 1195), emphasizes, "In the reigns of the great emperors under whom people prospered, it was fitting to conduct proper birth and funerary rituals, respect ancestry, and teach the harmonization of the nine generations of kin" (而况遭際聖時, 人人漸沐, 生事死葬, 尊祖報本, 與夫敦睦九族之教).⁴² One and a half centuries later, "*Miaoshi zongpai zhi tu*" 苗氏宗派之圖 (dated 1343), also specifies the criteria according to which ancestors were included on the stele saying: "[Offering sacrifices based on] the system of five degrees of mourning circle across nine generations has been an obligation since ancient times" (以五服九族

³⁹Lü Sicheng 呂世誠, "Guanshi shixi jie 關氏世系碣," Hu Pinzhi 胡聘之, eds., *Shanyou shike congbian*山 右石刻叢編 (Taiyuan: Shanxi renmin chubanshe, 1988), 33.11a-11b.

⁴⁰Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 169.

⁴¹Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 162–166.

⁴²Huang Huizhi, "Jining lishi zuying bei," *Quan liao jin wen* 全辽金文 (Taiyuan: Shanxi guji chubanshe, 2002) 2.1994.

立法之制, 乃古今之通義也).⁴³ The clear tendency to include ancestors only for three to four generations in genealogical stele inscriptions and charts implies that the installers had no intention of expanding the sphere of kinship to relatives who had a common ancestor more than four generations back, which is what their southern counterparts would attempt to achieve in their genealogical practices. 44 Even in the case of the Wangs in Pucheng $\hat{\pi}$ 城, Shaanxi, who were commended by the central court around 1328 for living together for six generations, the genealogical stele inscription, "Pucheng yimen wangshi xianying beiming 蒲城王氏先塋碑銘" (dated 1355), almost completely omits their ancestral history before the Yuanguang 元光 period (1222-23), only briefly remarking, "Prior to that, since the end of the Five Dynasties, our ancestors had lived together for five generations" (其先自五季末,已五世同居).45 Referring to Patricia Ebrey's pathbreaking work on descent groups, we can find a strong "jia 家 orientation" that focused on "tangible material and human entities" (family members and ancestral graveyards) and is conceived "overwhelmingly in unitary, lineal terms," rather than in terms of the "zong 宗 orientation" that paid much attention to the hierarchical harmony of kinsfolk within mourning circles. 46 Meanwhile, as Ebrey has pointed out, the former is a quite archaic orientation of kinship formation, which can be traced back at least to the Han period.⁴⁷ In the case of the Suns, we find considerable longevity of the orientation in the Jin-Yuan north, in spite of repeated cataclysms after the demise of the Tang.

PROPERTY, MARRIAGE, AND KINSHIP SOLIDARITY

In reference to political privilege, there seems to have been a hierarchical ramification among the Suns, such that descent lines differed in the levels of political privilege they enjoyed. In addition to recording ancestral history, the inscription of Stele 1 shows that another prominent purpose of its installation was to prove the family's close connection and loyalty to the imperial household. Spelling out the meritorious service of the successive patriarchs since the reign of Činggis Qan, the inscriptions of the successive patriarchs and the two imperial edicts engraved on Stele 4 (see Table 1, "Steles in the Sun Family Graveyard") collectively corroborate the clan members' service under Mongol rule for four generations. As mentioned above, maintaining and proving *genjiao* was essential for the continuous prosperity of office-holding families. Christopher Atwood persuasively argues that, in the Mongol ruling stratum at the

⁴³Zhang Junde 張俊德, "Miaoshi zongpai zhi tu," *Quan Yuan wen* 全元文 (abbreviated as *QYW* below) (Nanjing: Fenghuang chubanshe, 2004) 56.202ff.

⁴⁴See Ebrey, "Early Stages of Descent Group Organization," 44–50; Michael Szonyi, *Practicing Kinship: Lineage and Descent in Late Imperial China* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2002). In his discussion of ancestral halls, Xu Heng, one of the most influential northern scholars in the Yuan period, justified the form of ancestral worship that included an apical ancestor. Although his justification would become accepted broadly in the Ming-Qing period, genealogical steles from the Yuan show that he did not necessarily exert the same kind of influence over ancestral worship practices in the ancestral graveyards during the Yuan. See Kai-wing Chow, *The Rise of Confucian Ritualism in Late Imperial China: Ethics, Classics, and Lineage Discourse* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1994), 82ff.

⁴⁵Ouyang Xuan 歐陽玄, "Pucheng yimen Wangshi xianying beiming" 浦城義門王氏先塋碑銘, *QYW* 34.740.

⁴⁶See Ebrey, "Conceptions of the Family in the Sung Dynasty," 224–32.

⁴⁷Ebrey, "The Early Stages in the Development of Descent Group Organization," 20–22.

time, the knowledge of one's ancestry and lineage was crucially important. As the notion of *genjiao* demonstrates, the number of generations in the service of khans, or a princely bloodline, represented the proximity to the khan. Consequently, genealogical information was frequently referred to in confirming one's political and social status in officialdom. 48 Ruth Dunnell has also pointed out, in her discussion of an office-holding family who were descendants of a Tangut general, "[t]hus the offspring of non-Chinese immigrants and Chinese alike who had joined the early Mongol conquest established and assiduously cultivated the documentary record of their family's service to secure and expand the hereditary privileges they came to enjoy in the new socio-political order."⁴⁹ The Yuan statutes concerning inheritance of official status by protection (yin 蔭) also prescribe that the applicant needed to report the official careers (i.e. genjiao) of ancestors (fuzu qianhou lishi genjiao 父祖前後歷仕根腳), together with official certificates and a "colored genealogy" (caihua zongzhi 綵畫宗枝) to prove his inheritance right. Furthermore, the submitted materials were to be confirmed by the relatives of the same descent line (fanggin 房親).⁵⁰ Apart from preservation of genealogical information, Sun Gongliang's installation of the genealogical stele can also be understood in this context. The khans after the later half of the thirteenth century legitimized the emergent epigraphic practice (i.e., engraving genealogies on steles) by ordering eminent scholarofficials to compose inscriptions for meritorious subjects as a symbol of imperial grace, which was then to be inscribed on a stele that the khan granted to the same subject.⁵¹ In the Yuan system, one needed to prove he/she had hu'jaur and how generationally deep it was, when the person was to obtain or inherit an official post.⁵² A stele inscription, from which one could make a portable rubbing, appears to have been an ideal material on which to record one's genjiao.⁵³ As a rank 3 official who had a direct connection with the imperial household, Sun Gongliang was most likely aware that preserving a genealogy in the form of a stele inscription would further facilitate his family's political success based on their superior hu'jaur. Written by Liu Yin 劉因 (1249–93), a Jixian academician and an eminent northern scholar, in narrating the family history, the inscription concludes: "Yet lord [Gongliang] is not yet old and can exert himself for the state. Gong [Gongliang's eldest son] and other clan members are also all

⁴⁸Christopher Atwood, "Mongols, Arabs, Kurds, and Franks: Rashīd al-Dīn's Comparative Ethnography of Tribal Society," in *Rashīd al-Dīn: Agent and Mediator of Cultural Exchanges in Ilkhanid Iran*, edited by Anna Akasoy, Charles Burnett and Ronit Yoeli-Tlalim (London and Turin: The Warburg Institute, 2013), 223–50; Christopher Atwood, "Historiography and Transformation of Ethnic Identity in the Mongol Empire: The Öng'üt Case," *Asian Ethnicity* 15.4 (2014), 514–34.

⁴⁹Ruth Dunnell, "Xili Gambu and the Myth of Shatuo Descent: Genealogical Anxiety and Family History in Yuan China," in *Archivum Eurasiae MEdii Aevi* 21 (2014–2015), 96.

⁵⁰Anonymous, *Da Yuan shengzheng guochao dianzhang* 大元聖政國潮典章(abbreviated as *DYSZ* below) 8.10b, in *Yuandianzhang* 元典章, edited by Chen Gaohua 陳高華, Zhang Fan 張帆, Liu Xiao 劉曉, Dang Baohai 黨寶海 (abbreviated as *YDZ* below) (Beijing and Tianjin: Zhonghua shuju and Tianjin guji chubanshe, 2011), 254.

⁵¹Iiyama, "Genealogical Steles in North China during the Jin and Yuan Dynasties," 158–161.

⁵²See *DYSZ* 8.10a–17b (*YDZ*, 252–66).

⁵³For example, engraved documents proved to be officially acceptable certificates of official appointment in Southern Song. If a Southern Song official accidentally lost his certificate of posting, he could submit the rubbing of the inscription(s) of his ancestral stele's/s' spirit road as its substitute. See Kobayashi Takamichi 小林隆道, Sōdai Chūgoku no tōchi to bunsho 宋代中国の統治と文書 (Tokyo: Kyūko sho'in, 2013), 43–49.

engaged in service. Someday I [Liu Yin] will again examine their successes and failures" (然而公未老,尚能盡力國家,而拱等才且亦皆任事。予他日又可以攷其淺深厚薄於此).⁵⁴ Apparently, the installation of the genealogical stele was the clan's momentous endeavor in order to commemorate their success under Mongol rule, and record their genealogy for future use.

As the case of the Suns suggests, the beneficiary status of *genjiao* was limited to a legitimate heir in the direct descent line of the first ancestor who entered into the genjiao relation with a Mongol master. Unlike preceding dynasties, the Yuan strictly limited the scope of protection to a single kinsman. A similar policy seems to have been applied to genjiao holders, supposedly to prevent overuse of the privilege. Naturally, elucidating the inheritance right to be a candidate must have been crucially important when it came to sharing in the privilege. This must be the context needed to understand why descendants of Sun Gui 孫貴 (dates unknown), one of the younger cousins of Sun Wei and relatives in the fourth collateral degree of Sun Gong, appear to have been far less successful when it comes to office-holding. These Suns also installed at least two steles in the same graveyard after 1324, some 15 meters east of Stele 1. One of them, Stele 7, has the epitaph of Sun Fu 孫撫 (1233-85), a grandson of Sun Gui, who was conscripted to serve a Mongol garrison troop stationed somewhere along the Southern Song border in 1255. Although assigned to the post of provisional battalion commander (quan qianhu 權千戶) on the basis of his war exploits, he had to return home because of a disease and died a commoner. His younger brother Sun Hui 孫揮 (1240-1314), for whom Stele 8 was installed, never left Hunyuan and also died without an official title. Interestingly, the weathered scripts on the verso of Stele 8 strongly indicate that the stele originally had a genealogical record of Sun Hui's descendants, presumably with the dates of births or deaths.⁵⁵ The names still recognizable on the upper half of the verso ("Nan Tuohuan 男脱歡," "Nan Tu…dai 男兎□歹," "Sunnü Mian 孫女綿") also do not appear in the genealogical chart on Stele 1. Among these names, Toyon (Tuohuan) was recorded as a grandson of Sun Hui in the inscription on the front side. This strongly suggests the genealogical record on Stele 8 was engraved to record the kinfolk in this branch, mostly born after 1299, to preserve their own genealogy separately from the main branch. The extant steles in the graveyard indicate that after 1299 the Suns did not attempt to compile another comprehensive genealogy in any form. The separate genealogical record on Stele 8 may suggest that the gap between the branches had significantly widened by 1324. Although sharing the graveyard, the two sons of Sun Fu, Sun Liang 孫諒 and Sun Tan 孫譚 (both dates unknown), appear on Steles 7 and 8 without official titles, while in Stele 5, their cousin in the main branch, Sun Qian 孫諧 (dates unknown), is recorded to have reached the position of gentleman of *Chaolie* (Chaolie dafu 朝列大夫), ranked 4b, working as vice pacification commissioner in Hedong Shanxi circuit (Hedong Shanxi xuanwei fushi 河東山西宣慰副使). It must be noted that the shared generational character (yan 言) corroborates that the internal bond between the branches was firm at the time. Also, as the location of the steles

⁵⁴Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 72; "Zhongshun dafu zhangdelu zongguan Hunyuan Sungong xianying beiming" 中順大夫彰德路總管渾源孫公先塋碑銘, *QYW* 13.428–30.

 $^{^{55}}$ By the names, there are characters read as "beginning of month" (yuechu 月初) and "tenth day (or a day in the second period of ten days) in the month" (yueshi 月十).

itself indicates, the main branch occupied the western part while the collaterals used the eastern part of the graveyard, centered on Stele 1, and generational order appears to have been observed strictly. As a whole, the kinship solidarity of the Suns was not shaken. Yet at the same time, in principle the fruits of *genjiao* privilege were granted exclusively to the direct descendants of Sun Gongliang.

Meanwhile, the collaterals appear to have been self-reliant with respect to property. In the Jin-Yuan north, financial ties between descent lines were weak at best, or almost nonexistent. Except for the ancestral graveyard, whose ownership was in general shared among descent lines, genealogical steles and other contemporary material sources never mention corporate property in any form, such as a land trust. A 1281 legal judgment on distribution of parental property, stipulates that "when family property must be distributed, if one has acquired property through his official or military service, or from his wife's household through marriage, it is not subject to the restrictions of equal distribution" (應分家財,若因官及隨軍、或妻家所得財物,不在均分之限). This indicates that family property, except for that accrued personally, was to be distributed equally among siblings upon their parents' deaths.⁵⁶ Of course, in principle, filial sons were not to distribute family property, but rather live together and share the ancestral property. We have several records from the Jin-Yuan period commemorating kin groups for living together for five to six generations.⁵⁷ The commemorative records themselves, however, testify that the formation of such kinship solidity was a rare occurrence. In the case of the Suns, distinct descent lines prove to have owned family property separately. Upon his return from military service, Sun Fu faced his brothers' persistent demand to distribute their parental property. To avoid the breakup of the branch, Sun Fu, as the eldest among the siblings, had to distribute the property, if only reluctantly.⁵⁸ According to conventional custom, Sun Fu had the authority to handle his parents' property without consulting with kinsfolk in other branches. We do not know if the branch had any shared property. Yet the fact that no contemporary genealogical stele refers to any form of shared property in a branch tells a lot.

Marriage patterns appearing in the steles in the graveyard also seem to suggest that, in addition to being financially independent, the distinct branches did not share marriage strategies. Each branch chose spouses among neighbors in the county. The genealogical chart on Stele 1 testifies that male descendants of Sun Gui, one of the younger cousins of Sun Wei and the grandfather of ex-Provisional Battalion Commander Sun Fu, married women surnamed Li 李 (six cases), Zhang 張 (four cases), Zhao 趙 (three cases), Hou 侯 (three cases), Wang 王 (two cases), and (one case each) Gu 谷, Shi 史, Yao 姚, Liu 劉, Bai 白, Shao 邵, Lian 連, and He 賀. Sun Gui himself married two women, surnamed He 何 and Dong 董, respectively. As the wives were recorded without their birthplace, we do not know if the kinsmen married locally or trans-locally. In contrast, the female descendants of the same

⁵⁶See "Dixiong fenzheng jiachan shi" 弟兄分爭家產事, *DYSZ* 19.10b, in *YDZ*, 687. Also see Shiga Shūzō, 滋賀秀三, *Chūgoku kazokuhō no genri* 中国家族法の原理 (Tokyo: Sōbunsha, 1967), 507ff.

⁵⁷For example, see Zhao Zhongjing 趙忠敬, "Guoshi xianying beiji" 郭氏先塋碑記, *QYW* 24.61; Ouyang Xuan, "Pucheng yiwen wanshi xianying beiming"; Mao Hui 毛麾, "Jiezhou pingluxian Zhangshi yiju menlü bei" 解州平陸縣張氏義居門閭碑, in *Sanjin shike daquan: Yunchengshi yanhuqu juan* 三晋石刻大全一运城市盐湖区卷, edited by Zhang Peida 张培达 (Taiyuan: Sanjin chubanshe, 2010), 37ff.

⁵⁸See lines 19 and 20 in his epitaph, recorded in Iiyama, "Sonkōryōbo hikokugun no kenkyū," 121.

branch appear with their husband's places of residence (or birth) as follows: Li Xiu 李秀 of Dengjiazhuang 鄧家莊, Wu Yong 武用 of Yaocun 姚村, Liang Xiang 梁享 of Hunyuan, Zhang Zhongyuan 張仲元 of Xiliucun 西劉村, Wang Boxiang 王伯祥 of Sunjiawan 孫家 灣, Zhang X 張口 of Bicun 畢村, Wang Jin 王進 of Anping 安平, Liu Xin 劉信 of Yaocun, Hu Deshan 胡德山 of Bicun, Jia Shichang 賈世昌 of Xujiacun 戌家村, Yin Yuanzhen 尹 元貞 of Hunyuan, Wang Shanging 王善慶 of Hunyuan, Liu Fujin 劉福進 of Qimaocun 戚 毛村, Zhang Rong 張榮 of Zhangjiazhuang 張家莊, Zhang Zhongxin 張仲信 of Zangjiazhuan 藏家莊, Bai Zhongrong 白仲榮 of Xiliucun, X Xde 口口德 of Xiliucun, and He Geng 賀庚 of Bicun. Except Anping, which is supposed to be a county in modern Hebei, the other settlements were supposedly located in Hunyuan county. Yaocun, Xiliucun, and Bicun each appear multiple times, among which Xiliucun could have been another spelling, or an earlier name of Xiliucun 西留村, the home village of the Suns. The marriage pattern of Sun Gui's branch contrasts with that of the main branch. The male descendants of Sun Wei married women surnamed Hao 郝 (two cases), and (one case each) Liang 梁, Zhang 張, Dula 篤剌, Jiao 焦, Li 李, Shang 尚, Qu 瞿, and Lü 呂. Similarly, no clear marriage policy can be observed, except for the case of Sun Qing, who married an obviously non-Chinese woman surnamed Dula, which may suggest his connection with a Mongol princely household.

As in the case above, the place names and official titles associated with husbands of female descendants provide a clue to their marriage circles: Zhao Xiang 趙襄, magistrate of Anping county; Li Xiang 李享, clerk of the interpreters' institute; Liu Juji 劉巨濟, superintendent of artisans in Hangzhou circuit; Zhao Yu 趙瑀, tax commissioner of Qizhou; and Wang Chuqian 王處謙 of Baoding. It is worth noting that the patriarch of the Suns in each generation was charged with supervising the armory smithy exactly in the regions where the husbands of the kinswomen held their offices. Supposedly closely related to this tendency, the wife of Sun Gong, surnamed Hao, was also a daughter of Hao Deyan 郝德言 (dates unknown), governor of arrow smiths in Zhending circuit (Zhending gongjiang zongguan 真定弓匠總管). It is hard to know if the Suns established trans-generational marriage ties with the families in their jurisdiction, northern Hebei. Yet it appears to be true that the main branch, the direct descendants of Sun Wei, expanded and maintained their official network through marriages, while the collateral branch kept on finding spouses in the home county. Recent studies on northern officeholding families in the Yuan also suggest the same was true among other contemporary office-holding families in the north. While only major male members of the direct descent line established trans-prefectural marriage ties with office-holding families, the great majority of kinfolk remained local in their marriage networks.⁵⁹ As the Sun clan grew steadily larger over time, the difference between the marriage patterns of distinct descent lines became clearer, as the prestige of being direct descendants of Sun Wei became a prerequisite to obtaining an official rank and thus finding a spouse from fellow or subordinate office-holding families.

⁵⁹For instance, see Fujishima Tateki 藤島建樹, "Genchō chika niokeru kanjin ichizoku no ayumi: Kōjō no Tōshi no ba'ai" 元朝治下における漢人一族の歩み——藁城の董氏の場合, *Ōtani gakuhō* 66 (1986); Tsutsumi Kazuaki 堤一昭, "Ritan no ran go no kanjin gunbatsu: Sainan Chōshi no jirei" 李璮の乱後の漢人軍閥——済南張氏の事例, *Shirin* 78.3 (1995); Fu Haichao 符海朝, *Yuandai hanren shihou qunti yanjiu*元代汉人世侯群体研究 (Baoding: Hebeidaxue chubanshe, 2007).

The seemingly irregular marriage pattern of the Suns had a lot in common with that of the Xues in Ming North China, as Khee Heong Koh discusses: "The statistics [extracted from *Xue Genealogy*] suggest that even within the same line, there was a lack of a strong diachronic pattern of marriage alliances with a particular surname group."60 Koh's remarks comfortably fit into the abovementioned Ebrey's definition of "jia" orientation in imagining descent. The same "jia" orientation appears to have persisted beyond the devastating Yuan-Ming transition. The sole, obvious difference is that although connection with Xue Xuan 薛瑄 (1389–1464), the progenitor of both the Hedong school and the clan, conferred certain cultural and social prestige on his direct descendants, having him as direct ancestor "did not turn into tangible economic and social benefits for his descendants."61 In the meantime, genjiao not only defined lineal descent, but brought official and political benefits in very practical ways and demonstrated the political superiority of the main branch and their marriage patterns. For successive patriarchs, their goal was to maintain and improve their genjiao, which decisively defined one's political status in the Mongol Empire. In a sense, the Yuan kinship organization among the northern office-holding families was formed under a substantially non-Chinese political system, in contrast with that of southern lineages, which was facilitated mostly by economic and social interests at the local level.

CONCLUSION

It is a mere coincidence that Sun Wei, the first patriarch of the Suns of Hunyuan under Mongol rule, lived in approximately the same period as Shi Miyuan 史彌遠 (1164–1233), who realized the golden age of the Shi clan of Mingzhou. However, comparison of the two office-holding households, which prospered in the north and south respectively, illustrates the significant disparity in the evolution of political elite families in Middle Period China. While establishing solid footholds in the two distinct political systems, the Suns and Shis prospered by attaining high official ranks over generations in different ways: the former adapting themselves to the Mongol traditional master-servant bond system, and the latter relying on the examination and protection systems. Of course, the case of the Suns does not necessarily suggest that the former strategy overwhelmingly prevailed in the north. Less successful office-holding families without a powerful genjiao and fledgling aspirants without any connections could opt to take the examinations after its resumption in 1313. Yet contemporary historical sources strongly suggest such aspirants nonetheless preferred to establish a connection if possible. A 1317 source impressively records that every day crowds of hopeful clients, including many from southeast China, pressed at the main gate of the palace in the capital Dadu to obtain a connection with a passing Mongol prince or high-ranking official, even after the resumption of the examinations.⁶² Until the end of Mongol rule, it remained true that to enter into the upper stratum of the ruling elite, one inevitably needed a genjiao. 63

⁶⁰Khee Heong Koh, *A Northern Alternative: Xue Xuan (1389–1464) and the Hedong School* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Asia Center, 2011), 74.

⁶¹Koh, A Northern Alternative, 74.

⁶²Xu Youren 許有壬, "Song Zhu Anpu youdaduxu" 送朱安甫遊大都序, in *Zhizhengji* 至正集, *juan* 36; *QYW* 38.84ff.

⁶³See Iiyama, "A Career between Two Cultures."

The equally evident difference between the northern and southern political elite families is the way they recorded their genealogies. Unlike the genealogical texts that came to help unite collateral kinsmen into a lineage, the case of the Suns demonstrates that the installation of a genealogical stele functioned to strictly clarify the membership of an office-holding descent line, presumably in order to elucidate who were to be given the priority to benefit from the political privilege granted by the Mongol regime. This evolution of northern descent groups under centuries of non-Chinese rules does not, again, necessarily contradict our conventional understanding of Chinese kinship organization. In the south, members of a lineage similarly used to be stratified in accordance with their economic conditions and political power derived from office-holding. The same similarity can also be observed in marriage patterns. In the case of the Suns, the stratification of kinsfolk is also reflected in the marriage patterns of different descent lines, much as in southern cases such as that of the Shis. Yet the two parallel trajectories did not merge into one grand stream during the Yuan, as the northern elite families seem to have focused on strengthening their ties with the ruling stratum of the empire, while paying little attention to expanding kinship locally. In the meantime, with fewer opportunities to establish prestigious political connections, southern families could only expand their affinal networks locally.

As such, the Mongol conquest did mark a point of divergence, such that the pattern of success in the leading elite strata in North and South China during the Yuan went different ways. And this impact of Mongol rule may have lasted beyond the demise of Mongol rule in China. When it comes to political success, the mediocre performance of Ming-Qing northern local literati in the examination system may be traced back to Mongol rule. Gu Yanwu 顧炎武 (1613-82), one of the most important figures in Chinese intellectual history during the Ming-Qing transition, testified, "Today, when it comes to teaching *Elementary Learning*, southerners let their students make couplets. This may be a traditional way of learning, which has been transmitted from one generation to the next since the Tang-Song; yet the northerners do not practice it at all"?.64 Although Gu attributed the unimpressive performance of the northerners to their lack of talent, we know that his observation is unfair. Unlike the south, the north experienced a centurylong rupture in the examination system during the Yuan, as a consequence of which the "traditional way of learning" in preparation for the examinations had not had been "transmitted from the Tang-Song." In the longer perspective, the different type of elite pattern represented by the Suns resulted in a divergent regional evolution in Chinese history.

⁶⁴Gu Yanwu 顧炎武 and Chen Yuan 陳垣, eds., *Rizhilu* 日知錄 (Hefei: Anhui daxue chubanshe, 2007) 17.951–53.